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California: Disclosures of fees paid to alternative 
investment vehicles 
 
California’s governor signed Assembly Bill 2833, enacting provisions that are intended 
to increase the transparency of fees paid by public investment funds to alternative 
investment vehicles.  Under the new law: 
 
• A “public investment fund” is any fund of any public pension or retirement 

system—including that of the University of California.  
• An “alternative investment” is an investment in a private equity fund, venture fund, 

hedge fund, or absolute return fund.  
• An “alternative investment vehicle” is the legal structure (LP, LLC, etc.) through 

which a public investment fund invests in the alternative investment.  
 
The new disclosure requirements are effective for all new contracts a public 
investment fund enters into on or after January 1, 2017, and to all existing contracts in 
which the fund makes a new capital commitment on or after January 1, 2017.  
 
Fees to disclose 
 
Public investment funds are to require that each alternative investment vehicle in 
which it invests make the following disclosures at least annually: 
 
• All fees and expenses the public investment fund pays directly to the alternative 

investment vehicle, the fund manager, or “related parties.” The legislation includes 
a definition of “related party.” 

 
• The public investment fund’s pro rata share of fees and expenses (not included 

above) paid from the alternative investment fund to the fund manager or to related 
parties. 
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• The public investment fund’s pro rata share of the carried interest distributed to the 
fund manager or related parties. 

 
• The public investment fund’s pro rata share of aggregate fees and expenses paid 

by all of the portfolio companies held within the alternative investment vehicle to 
the fund manager or related parties. 

 
• Any additional information described in Cal. Gov. Code § 6254.26(b), which 

essentially captures information on alternative investments already required to be 
disclosed under the California Public Records Act.  

 
A public investment fund is required to disclose the information provided to it by the 
alternative investment vehicle at least once annually in a report presented at a 
meeting open to the public. The report must include the gross and net rate of return of 
each alternative investment vehicle, since its inception, in which the public investment 
fund participates. The public investment fund may report the gross and net rate of 
return and information based on its own calculations or based on calculations 
provided by the alternative investment vehicle.  
 
Read a September 2016 report [PDF 162 KB] prepared by KPMG LLP.  
 
 
For more information, contact a tax professional with KPMG’s State and Local Tax 
practice 
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